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	Minutes of the Meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors, in public, held on 15 June 2017, Malton Rugby Club, Old Malton Road, Malton YO17 7EY


	Present at the meeting



	Chairman of the meeting:



	
	Ms Susan Symington, Chair

	
	

	Public Governors:



	
	Mrs Jeanette Anness, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mrs Ann Bolland, Selby

	
	Mr Andrew Butler, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mr Roland Chilvers, Selby

	
	Mr John Cooke, York

	
	Mrs Helen Fields, City of York

	
	Mr Stephen Hinchliffe, Whitby

	
	Mrs Margaret Jackson, City of York

	
	Mrs Sheila Miller, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mr Clive Neale, Bridlington

	
	Mr Michael Reakes, City of York

	
	Mrs Diane Rose, Scarborough

	
	Mrs Pat Stovell, Bridlington 

	
	Mrs Catherine Thompson, Hambleton

	

	Appointed Governors:

	
	Ms Dawn Clements, Hospices

	
	Ms Karen Porter, Project Choice

	
	Mr Gerry Richardson, University of York

	
	

	Staff Governors:



	
	Dr Andrew Bennett, Scarborough/Bridlington

	
	Mr Mick Lee, York

	
	

	Attendance:



	
	Mrs Jennie Adams, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital
Mr Philip Ashton, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

Mrs Jennie McAleese, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

	
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive

	
	Mrs Lynda Provins, Foundation Trust Secretary

	
	Ms Hester Rowell, Patient Safety Lead

Ms Zara Ridge, Transport Manager

Mr Storm Baines, Enterprise Cars



	17/16
	Chairman’s Introduction and Welcome


	
	Ms Symington welcomed everyone to the meeting.      



	17/17
	Apologies for absence


	
	Apologies were received from the following:
Mrs Sharon Hurst, Staff Governor - Community

Mrs Helen Noble, Staff Governor - Scarborough and Bridlington

Mr Chris Pearson, Appointed Governor – NYCC

Mr Robert Wright, Public Governor - York

Mr M Sweet, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital



	17/18
	Declaration of Interests


	
	There were no changes to the declaration of interests noted.  


	17/19
	Minutes of Council of Governors Public Meeting – 9 March 2017


	
	The minutes of the meeting held on the 9 March 2017 were agreed as a correct record subject to the following amendment:
Page 11, last paragraph should read NHS Constitution.


	17/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes


	
	Action Log: Mrs Provins stated that she had not had chance to look into NHS staff benefits for members as yet.
A meeting has been arranged for Mrs Jackson and Mr Reakes to talk to the Deputy Director of Infection Control on the 28 June.



	17/21
	Update from the Private Meeting held earlier


	
	Ms Symington noted that the following items were discussed at the private meeting:

· The Council of Governors approved the reappointment of Mrs Adams and Mr Keaney for a third term on a year by year review basis.  
· The Council of Governors approved a pay rise for the NEDs/Chair of 1% in line with the staff pay rise.


	17/22
	Governor Reports
Lead Governor Report – Mrs Jackson highlighted the following;

· Mr Wheeler had resigned.   Ms Symington stated that she had sent a letter to thank him for his contribution to the Council of Governors. 

· Mrs Jackson provided feedback from the National Conference. 

Arts Strategy Group – Mrs Anness stated that progress has been accelerated since a closer working relationship has been established with the East Coast.  Ms Symington stated that the Arts work was something for the Trust to be really proud of.

Ms Porter asked if there were any opportunities for Project Choice students to get involved and Mrs Anness asked her to contact the Arts Co-ordinator.  Mrs Provins will email the contact details.  
Action: Mrs Provins to email Ms Porter the Arts Co-ordinator details
Fairness Forum – Mrs Bolland raised concern that the Big Word (interpretation service) had been reappointed.  She was of the opinion that this cost a lot of money and it would be better to use staff in the Trust.  Mrs Provins stated that a tender/procurement process will have been gone through.  Ms Symington stated this she would look into this further.   
Action: Ms Symington to find out more about the Big Word procurement process

Mrs Bolland reported that EDS2 had been put on hold for the time being.  

Transport Group – Mrs Miller stated that some maps had been produced for staff which were very useful and she also highlighted the money being saved from the use of hire and pool cars.  Mrs Miller would like to thank the Transport Team for the really good work being done.  
Out of Hospital Care – Mrs Jackson stated that she had shared the strategy video with Healthwatch.  It was noted that Mediquip are providing the equipment service for North Yorkshire and this has enabled more patients to get equipment at home and there is also return information supplied.  Mrs Jackson noted that the use of hand held devices are working well and allowing staff to access patient information when doing home visits. 


	17/23
	Chief Executive’s Report


	
	Ms Symington stated that the Council had previously discussed the balance between the priorities of the Trust and the wider external demands and asked Mr Crowley to explain how he achieved this.  

Mr Crowley highlighted the difficulties with the current environment and that he wanted to develop a common purpose which meant that staff were collectively doing the right things for the right reasons.  Mr Crowley stated that his role had been to champion the values of the organisation and that doing the right things the right way ensured well managed performance.  

Mr Crowley stated that the current environment was rapidly deteriorating and that it was the worst he had experienced.  He highlighted the significant difficulties with recruitment and that as our own expectations of ourselves and those externally continue to rise, how does he ensure that 8500 staff perform in a meaningful and purposeful way to deliver healthcare.  Mr Crowley stated he would always back staff if they can prove that they have acted in a way consistent with Trust values respecting colleagues and patients needs. 
Mr Crowley stated that at a national level there were two main priorities which were to manage finances and those most acutely ill patients.  
Mr Crowley was involving senior clinicians in framing the standards for the common purpose.
In relation to the cyber-attack, Mr Crowley stated that it was about dealing with what was known at the time and the response to the attack.  He stressed that the Trust has responded so effectively that there had been little or no effect on clinical services, but it also tested the Trust’s business continuity processes.  He was also aware of how the response had reflected a common purpose.  

Mr Crowley stated that the Trust has resubmitted a financial plan in light of the capped expenditure process (CEP).  Mr Crowley stated that the CEP had been introduced because despite the best efforts of the CCGs there was a financial imbalance.  The extent of the problem in this area is £25m which the CCGs are required to find and is over and above the CIP, STP and QIPP schemes.  The CCGs are required to submit a plan by close of play on the 16 June 2017 which shows how the gap will be closed.

Mr Crowley stated that there has been little discussion of this due to the election purdah period and it will inevitably reduce access to planned care in this area.  The Trust/CCGs have sought permission to fail the 18 weeks target and breach constitutional commitments.
Mr Crowley stated that last week the CCGs engaged with GP leaders and other clinical leaders and if the green light is given this will be about breaching some of the standards in a safe and effective way.  He noted that this was not be without risk but was being applied to the Trust rather than caused by it.  Mr Crowley also expected full engagement with MPs in the area. 
Mr Crowley was delighted to confirm that the Trust has been asked to lead on developing cystic fibrosis for this area and that he took huge pride in the fact that the Trust had been asked to lead on it.  
Mr Crowley noted the launch of the Dementia Strategy and the fundraising campaign. 

Mr Crowley stated that the community tender for the Scarborough area continued to be a live-issue, and that he was aware of a number of people with concerns and that opposition is being voiced. 
Mrs Fields asked about the impact of CIPs on capital projects and Mr Crowley responded that the strategy has been designed so that there is continued investment, but that it is getting increasingly difficult to deliver as this is the ninth year of CIP delivery.  He also noted that the CEP could change some of the judgements around investment decisions. 

Mr Reakes stated that he had listened to Simon Stevens in York recently and he was asked about recruitment and retention in the NHS.  Mr Reakes asked if the Trust was doing everything it could.  Mr Crowley stated that evidence was divided on the issue of the bursary withdrawal having any adverse effect on nursing recruitment as it has just put off those candidates which were not committed.  Mr Crowley stated that some of the decisions had been taken centrally years ago about the training numbers and resources available. 
Mr Crowley also noted that York did not do too badly, but due to the location, recruitment in Scarborough was particularly challenged and York had been a little naive at the time of the merger thinking that it could use its own success to recruit to Scarborough.  He did state that different roles and career structures are being developed as incentives but usually have a short impact and cannot be maintained.  Work is also being done with HYMS and Coventry University as there is evidence that local recruitment makes candidates more likely to stay.  However, Mr Crowley also highlighted BREXIT and the impact that this may have.  

Ms Symington stated that the Board are focused on the recruitment and retention issue and a strategy has been requested by the Board and will go to the meeting in June.  

Ms Porter stated that the earlier the Trust engages with schools and colleges in the area the better and that the Trust needs to do more in relation to offering work experience.  
Mr Crowley also highlighted that the Trust is probably the biggest employer in North Yorkshire and that Social Care will also be looking at some of the same pool of staff. 

Mrs Jackson asked about staff engagement with the Scarborough community tender and Mr Crowley stated that the Trust had worked hard to bring community together and give it a common purpose and single governance structure, but that this could be undermined by the tender process.  
Mr Crowley stated that STP leadership is currently being strengthened in order to recreate the role and its purpose.  He also noted that there is a potential for the Scarborough and Ryedale, Harrogate and Hambleton and Richmondshire CCGs to come together which will inevitably split the STP in two.
Mrs Jackson asked about the Governor role in the STP.  Mr Crowley stated that part of a the STP process philosophy was about having place based systems and the Humber, Coast and Vale STP was in many respects about 6 place based systems.  He noted the Governors important role in listening to the community and getting a genuine feel for what was required, however, he did stress that the CEP process could give rise to insecurities. 
Mrs Thompson asked about the impact on health inequalities that would result from the CEP process.  Mr Crowley stated that no decisions have been made as yet and there is currently only a range of opportunities to reduce spending.  He noted the table top exercise conducted by the CCGs and that it was not based on health equality, but on the quickest wins.  Mrs Thompson stated that health inequalities will get worse and Mr Crowley stated that this process did not sit comfortably within his values.  
Mr Butler stated that he was incredibly annoyed with the CCGs as the Trust had held up its part of the bargain as well as taking Scarborough on.   
Mr Crowley recognised the important points being made.  Mr Crowley stated that he had attended a closed door GP briefing in York and that the obligations had been set out in a simplistic way, but in essence the Government had a right to make demands and the Trust and CCGs have to comply.  He felt that downsizing will damage services and will also demotivate staff.  
Mr Crowley highlighted that the financial allocation for North Yorkshire is significantly lower than other parts of the country.  He stressed the successful use of the funds and that the area has provided more for less.  He also noted that Vale of York has been told not to use this argument as part of their plan.

Ms Symington stated that these issues will be part of the June Board agenda and that if there are any dramatic developments, she will endeavour to keep the Council fully up to date.   



	17/24
	Family & Friends Test 


	
	Ms Rowell provided the Council with information about the Friends and Family Test.  She noted that she had received a number of questions and that the Governors have been enormous champions of this process.  She highlighted the five levels of information including national surveys, complaints and PALS, ward information and the Friends and Family Test.  She stated it was about engaging people in service improvements and finding out how the Trust is doing. 
Ms Rowell stated that every patient discharged from the Trust, who comes to A&E, is seen in Outpatients and who receives community care should be given the chance to comment by card or text message.  The matrons and sisters are the operational leads who are responsible for the response rates.  She also noted that there are 270 different cards of which 77 are in-patient and the rest are community and outpatients.  
Ms Rowell stated that every ward gets a monthly report about how many responses have been received which includes different levels of information including copies of the comments.  The Patient Experience Team also attend ward meetings to discuss the data.   She noted that the data is used to inform service improvements and her team highlights trends and themes.  Ms Rowell stated that the challenge was around how to improve engagement in the community.
Ms Clements asked about the response rates for each area and Ms Rowell stated that it is all to do with the eligibility criteria provided by NHSE.  In A&E it is about patients discharged from A&E who did not require admission.  Completion by 30% of eligible patients is required, so depending on the amount going through a ward, this can change.  Ms Clements stated that despite using services, she had never been given a card.  Ms Rowell stated that it can be difficult and this is why further roll out of the texting route is being looked at. 
Mr Richardson asked about the possibility of using the information for research purposes.  Ms Rowell stated that she did not think it was useful by itself, but when added to the other sources of information previously mentioned it can help to inform worry areas and also helps highlight top performers.  
Mrs Fields asked how often the information was reported to the Board.  Ms Rowell stated that there used to be a lot of information in the Board data pack; however this had been cut down.  Mrs Adams stated that the Quality and Safety Committee received a quarterly Patient Experience Report which was very useful and trends were highlighted to the Board if necessary. 

Mr Reakes stated that it would be nice if the Governors could have access to this data perhaps at the private meeting.  Ms Symington stated that she will discuss this with Mrs Provins to see how this can best be provided.  Mrs Jackson stated that the Patient Experience Steering Group minutes would have information in about the Friends and Family Test.  
Action:  Ms Symington and Mrs Provins to discuss the provision of Patient Experience data to the Council

Mr Reakes noted the automated system and that this would save time.  Ms Rowell stated that care needed to be taken as the Trust could not solely rely on the use of technology, but that the plan is to further roll out text reminders.  
Mrs Miller highlighted that when the Governors had helped, the response rate had increased.  
Mrs Bolland asked if Out of Hours Groups were involved and Ms Rowell replied that they were.  

Ms Symington thanked Ms Rowell for a stimulating conversation.  


	17/25
	Out of Hospital Care Strategy Video


	
	Deferred to the next meeting due to lack of time – the link has now been sent out to Governors in the Friday email. 


	17/26
	Enterprise – Governors Use of Pool Cars
Zara Ridge, Transport Manager for the Trust and Storm Baines from Enterprise Cars provided a presentation on the Trust’s use of pool and hire cars and also provided information to Governors on their use.  

Mr Baines highlighted that these schemes had resulted in large cost savings for the Trust and added to the sustainability work going on in the Trust.  The idea behind it was to stop staff using their own cars for long journeys which provided a cost saving for the Trust, but also increased safety aspects and reduced wear and tear on staff owned vehicles.  There was also a sustainability element in relation to low CO2 emissions.
The cars were easy to access, available 24/7 and in some cases could be delivered to staff homes for use.  Cars were also located at York, Scarborough, Malton, Bridlington and Tadcaster with discussions on-going about more locations and also the ability to roll out electric cars should the Trust wish to add to its electric fleet. 
Mr Neale enquired about electric/hybrid cars and Mr Baines stated that there was an option in the contract.  The Trust is already using 9 electric vans with charging points at main sites and the possibility of rapid charging being added. 

Mrs Anness asked about community staff and it was noted that some departments have their own cars, but these may be taken back into the fleet to further develop the sustainability element. 
Ms Porter asked about why lease car owners could not use these cars.  She will further discuss this outside the meeting. 
Mr Reakes asked about car sharing and it was explained that mechanisms are in place for this to be done. 

Mrs Miller stated that the Transport Team have been invited to other Trusts to showcase the work, especially following receipt of an award.  Mrs Miller thanked them for the work being carried out.  

Ms Symington thanked Ms Ridge and Mr Baines for their time. 



	17/27
	Governor Elections 2017


	
	Mrs Provins stated that the paper detailed the positions coming to the end of their term in September and the following vacancies:

· Scarborough Public Governor

· York Staff Governor 

· Voluntary Appointed Governor

Mr Reakes stated that it needed to be highlighted that you need to be a member to be a Governor.  Mrs Provins stated that this was noted in the Prospective Governor information.  

Ms Symington stated that she was working with Mrs Provins to improve the process and look at the elections as these were very expensive.  She highlighted it was important to get good quality candidates who would make the best possible contributions.  Ms Symington will talk to the NEDs and put a piece in Staff Matters.
Action: Ms Symington to place an article about the Governor elections in Staff Matters and talk to the NEDs about candidates

Mrs Fields asked if there was any way to reduce the cost.  Mrs Provins stated that she is looking at whether electronic voting can be done.  Mr Neale stated that it would be better to do one election every three years.  Mrs Provins agreed to discuss this with the Constitutional Review Group as it would require changes to the Constitution.  However, it was noted that this may mean new governors all at once. 

Action: Mrs Provins to raise holding one election every three years with the Constitutional Review Group


	17/28
	Membership Development Group Update


	
	Mrs Provins highlighted the following:

· The refreshed membership strategy – no comments. 

· The Terms of Reference were approved. 

· Membership numbers continued to decline and Mrs Provins had been advised that another 19 members had died this month.

Mr Richardson asked whether the Trust engaged with the University regarding members, especially following the recent enthusiasm around the General Election.  Ms Symington stated that this was a good idea, but reminded the Council of the time these things take and that resources were limited.  
Action: Mrs Provins to raise recruiting members from the University with the Membership Development Group

Mrs Thompson stated that she was only a member as she had previously been a member of staff and would not know how to apply.  Ms Symington stated that this will be raised with the Membership Group at their next meeting.  
Action: Mrs Provins to raise applying for membership with the Membership Development Group

Ms Clements asked if the Trust had used social media to encourage membership.  This will also be taken to the next Membership Group.
Action: Mrs Provins will discuss the use of social media to recruit members with the Membership Development Group



	17/29
	Constitutional Review Group Update


	
	Mrs Provins highlighted the following:
· The cessation of Monitor’s Independent Panel

· The intention to put information on the website about the constitution to make it easier for people to understand. 

· The terms of reference were agreed by the Council of Governors.

· Governor non-attendance at meetings was highlighted and that apologies should be given and will be highlighted if they are not. 

· Code of Conduct – this is signed yearly by Governors but there was a reminder that this should be adhered to. 



	17/30
	Any Other Business

Ms Porter highlighted her Project Choice Report and asked for feedback in relation to it.  She thanked Jim and Ann Bolland for their help with the recent interviews.  Ms Porter also stated that if any of the Governors wish to get involved to contact her.  
Mrs Jackson reminded Governors that nominations for the Celebration of Achievement Award were due back by the 26 June. 

Mr Butler asked if the Out of Hospital Care Strategy Video could be sent out as it could be viewed before the next meeting and save meeting time.  Mrs Provins will attach the link to the weekly email. 
Action: Mrs Provins to send out the Out of Hospital Care Strategy Video link with the Friday email

Mrs Bolland highlighted a dementia video that was available and will send Mrs Provins a copy. 
Mrs Thompson stated that the Out of Hospital Care data only provided one month and she stated that it would be useful to have more to note trends. 
Action: Mrs Provins to ask for more data to be included in the Out of Hospital Care Report. 



	17/31
	Time and date of the next meeting


	
	The next meeting will be held on 7 September 2017 at Malton Rugby Club, Old Malton Road, Malton YO17 7EY
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